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Preliminary Meeting Minutes
The minutes of this meeting are preliminary until reviewed and 
approved by the TRUE Commission at its August 6, 2015 meeting.

July 2, 2015
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Marc Hassan (Chair), Greg Radlinski, Danny Ferreira, Ted Wendler, Ralph Hodges, Keith Johnson, Ernest McDuffie, John Campbell, Pat Schorr, Abner Davis, Patti Anania
Excused: Charlie Kleeman
Absent: George Spencer
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Joe Andrews – Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County
Chairman Hassan convened the meeting at 4:02 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.  
Minutes

Motion: approve the minutes of the June 2, 2015 meeting as distributed – unanimously approved.
Public comment
Joe Andrews, former TRUE commissioner and current member of Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County, addressed the commission on the subject of the City’s recent intensive focus on community blight. He questioned the definition of “blight” being used and expressed concern that an over-broad definition of blight could lead the City to illogical extremes of action to combat a phantom problem. He urged a more rigorous enforcement of the current ordinances regulating blight before launching new initiatives and urged the TRUE Commission to follow the progress of this issue.  Commissioner Anania said that she has fought blight in her community for several years and definitely sees the need for increased enforcement, especially of the City’s contracts with its solid waste haulers who are supposed to be identifying and remediating piles of loose waste and bulk items at curbside that they pass on their regular pickup rounds. She intends to work with former City Council Member Denise Lee who has just recently been hired by the Curry administration as the City’s new “blight czar”. 
Auditor’s report

Tommy Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office reported that two reports have been issued in the past month – Audit #765, Supervisor of Elections Audit and #766 – JPA Payroll Audit. Several additional audits (including several payroll audits) are underway. The Auditor’s staff is preparing to devote full time to the budget review process in August and September.
Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
The committee met in June and reviewed and made recommendations on several bills:
2015-441 (appropriating funding for additional Children’s Commission summer camperships): the committee would have recommended approval of the bill, but it has already been passed by Council so no action is necessary.
2015-422 (authorizing participation in General Employees Pension Plan by administrative employees of the Police and Fire Pension Fund): the committee had an e-mail from City Treasurer Joey Greive explaining his understanding of how the council member’s bill would work – SVRPP members would enter the GEPP at ground zero and would not be able to buy back previous time from the PFPF. 
Motion (Radlinski): the TRUE Commission supports passage of 2015-422 with the understanding that members transferring from the PFPF’s Senior Staff Voluntary Retirement Program would not be eligible for any time service credit for time served in the PFPF administration; the commission suggests the need for a clear explanation of the disposition of the current assets of the SSVRP (approximately $3 million – e.g. will those funds revert to the corpus of the PFPF?) – approved unanimously.
2015-483 (repeal of the Banking Fund): the TRUE Commission has already reported in 2011 on the Banking Fund and will continue to monitor the progress of this bill. Chairman Hassan questioned how the City would borrow in the future and at what cost, whether more or less than the Banking Fund method.
Audit Committee
Chairwoman Schorr reported that she had held a noticed meeting with Commissioner Wendler and discussed two audits - #762 – City Payroll Audit and #763 – JTA Payroll Audit. Kelli O’Leary of the Employee Benefits Department agreed to provide the committee with a written report of the corrective actions taken to date on Audit #762. That report was provided to Commissioner Anania; staff was requested to circulate it to the full Audit Committee. Ms. O’Leary and Comptroller Jim Behrendt explained the personnel shortage in the payroll office and its effect on payroll operations.
Motion (Schorr): the TRUE Commission recommends that the Mayor’s administration review the independent authorities’ managerial employment agreements to determine if they comply with the provisions of Sec. 215.425, F.S. regarding length of severance payouts, with a copy of this recommendation also being to the Inspector General – approved unanimously.
Motion (Wendler): the TRUE Commission will send a letter to the Mayor and City Council recommending that sufficient personnel be hired in the payroll office to provide adequate separation of functions among employees with access to the payroll system (opening and closing employee accounts, entering hours worked, producing checks) and adequate supervision of payroll operations – approved unanimously.
Commissioner Anania volunteered to review Audit #765 – Supervisor of Elections.  Commissioner Johnson volunteered to review Audit #766 – JPA Payroll audit. 
Commissioner Hodges distributed and discussed his review comments on Report #764 – Quarterly Budget Summary for the Period Ending March 31, 2015. Commissioner Schorr had questions about the self-insurance fund’s positive variance and why the administration’s report projected a positive year-end variance of $20.5 million when the Auditor’s Office projected only $10 million based on the City actuary’s report which included pending liabilities apparently excluded from the administration’s calculation. Commissioner Hodges questioned how the Office of General Counsel could produce a fund balance if internal charges for services rendered should equal the cost of those services.

Report #764 was tabled to the next Audit Committee for further discussion.

Pension Committee
Chairman Wendler expressed his disappointment with the City Council’s’ recent approval of 2015-304, the Police and Fire Pension Fund reform bill, which he believes still embodies a benefits package based on the judicially-voided “30-year agreement” between the City and the Police and Fire Pension Fund and which still lacks a funding source for the pre-payment of hundreds of millions of dollars of unfunded accrued actuarial liability. He also questions the bill’s use of state insurance tax rebates (the so-called Chapter funds) for other than “extra” benefits as defined by state law and suggested the need for a General Counsel’s opinion on the validity of the proposed use of these fund given the state law definition of “extra benefits.” Commissioner Radlinski suggested that an appropriate course of action, given Council’s approval of the bill, would be for the TRUE Commission to analyze and make recommendations on the proposed funding source for the UAAL pay-down when that bill is introduced.
Chair’s Comments
Chairman Hassan presented Past-President Patti Anania with a plaque recognizing her service as Chair of the Commission for the past year and congratulated her on her leadership.
Old Business
None
New Business
The commission will issue an invitation to the City’s new Manager of Blight Initiatives, former Council Member Denise Lee, to attend a future meeting to discuss the issue of blight.
Commissioner Comments
Commissioner Campbell apologized for his absences from several recent meetings and offered to resign from the commission if members knew of another good nominee who could devote more time and attention to the work of the commission in his place.
Next meeting

The next commission meeting will be on Thursday, August 6, 2015.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:32 p.m.
Posted 7.8.15   2:30 p.m.
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